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       ONWARDS 
           February 2017 

ϯ 

Online Safety 
 
Safer Internet Day 2017 took place on Tuesday 
7 February with the theme 'Be the change: 
unite for a better internet'.  
 
 
The following is a link that explains all about the day, along with help and advice for 
children and parents. 
 
https://www.saferinternet.org.uk/safer-internet-day/2017 
 
Vodafone also have a very useful online section offering help and advice to help 
children stay safe while online. 
 
The latest copy of Digital Parenting can be collected from SWGS reception.  The 
following link is their online section: 
 
http://vodafonedigitalparenting.co.uk/expert-advice/ 
 

(Mr S Jones) 

You may be aware of the governmentôs plan for a National 
Funding Formula (NFF) which will apply to all schools.   
 
As a school, we have endeavoured to be efficient and 
resourceful in managing our school finances.  Since 2011 
we have seen numerous significant cuts to our funding and 
in the last year this has begun to have a detrimental effect 
on the school.  The proposed changes to the NFF were 
announced just before Christmas.  Although many schools 
in Wiltshire are to gain, this is still small compared to the 
overall needs.  SWGS however, are projected to be cut 
further in fact, by the highest amount possible, losing an 
additional 3%.   
 
The governors and myself will be writing to you shortly and 
we ask that you help the school in raising awareness of 
this issue and lobbying those with the power to influence.  
Please look out for our letter. 
 

(Michele Chilcott) 

https://www.saferinternet.org.uk/safer-internet-day/2017
http://vodafonedigitalparenting.co.uk/expert-advice/
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MODERN FOREIGN LANGUAGES 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

German Pen Pals 
 
Recently in German, Year 8s have had the chance to practise our language skills by writing to 
German children in our partner school.  
 
We wrote and sent off our first letter before Christmas.  A few weeks later, to our great delight, 
we received the first reply.  Since then the replies have been trickling back and most people 
have received one.  Our pen pals have written all about themselves and given their addresses 
so that we can write back to them directly.  My pen pal is Anna.  She is 12 years old and has a 
brother.  She likes music and plays the flute very well.  Her favourite school subject is German.  
The nice thing about having a pen pal is receiving a physical letter, rather than an email.  
 

(Izzy Vivian 8E) 

Year 7 Spelling Bee 2017 
 
The Year 7 Spelling Bee is a competition for beginners in French and 
German.  I took part in the French Spelling Bee, where I had to learn 50 
French words and spell them using the French alphabet.  We had a minute 
to spell the words given to us and the girls with the highest scores 
progressed to round two (two from each form).  When it was my turn, I was 
really nervous.  I couldnôt stop looking at the timer.  But I managed to get a 

score of 13, higher than any score I had achieved in practices.  For round two, we have to 
learn 50 more words to be tested in school on 9 February and I am really excited to take part. 
 
The winners of round one for French were Oorvi Dabke 7A, Bella Dougherty 7W, Gemma 
Ghiandoni 7A, Imogen Green 7B, Annie Johnson 7W and Jessica Lee 7B.  The German 
winners for round one were Eleanor Goulding 7E, Katie McDonald 7N, Bronwyn Power 7E and 
Louisa Turnbull 7N.  We are meeting once a week to practise our spelling skills together.  
Three talented students from Year 7 will win a place in the regional final which will take place 
before Easter.  Regardless of who goes on to represent South Wilts, we have all improved our 
ability to remember and spell words in French or German. 

(Jessica Lee 7B)                                                                                                             

https://www.google.co.uk/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=0ahUKEwjB3uj1zvHRAhWqAsAKHbC5CY0QjRwIBQ&url=https%3A%2F%2Fclipartfest.com%2Fcategories%2Fview%2Fe9e4720fcb7084d32d899f0b516ab3f42dcabfdc%2Fpen-pal-clipart.html&psig=AF
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MODERN FOREIGN LANGUAGES cont. 

Languages Day 
 
On 27 January 2017, Year 9 embarked on one of the most anticipated days of the year ï 
Languages Day.  
 
It featured a choice of two taster sessions of languages many of us had never done before, 
which included Japanese, Urdu, Bangladeshi, Polish, Spanish, Arabic, Tamil and Russian.  For 
many this was the highlight of the day, especially when it involved food!  In Japanese and 
Arabic, we learnt to write our names using a different alphabet, and in Polish and Russian we 
learnt about the culture and the country.  The teachers of these languages should be 
commended for their work in making the sessions a fun experience. 

 
 
 
 
 

 
At lunchtime, a tasty competition took place.  This was a new idea for this year initiated by Mrs 
Drayton.  During the previous weeks we were given the task of designing and creating an 
edible International Showstopper.  Countries were selected and everyone went home to get 
some cookery done.  The results were shown in a splendid array of sushi cakes, a creation of 
Belgian waffles and cream, a óleaning tower of pizzaô and a Hawaiian tropical feast, to name 
but a few.  Following judging we all enjoyed tucking into our different creations. 
 
The afternoon was crammed full of language-themed activities.  After dividing into two large 
groups, periods 5 and 6 were spent listening to a very interesting talk on languages in later life 
by Mr Philip Campagna, and watching a French and German re-enactment of Hansel and 
Gretel by Mr Mike Rogers.  Both were entertaining in their use of languages, as illustrated by 
the very loud applauding at the end. 
 
The end of the day came far too soon and we were soon taking part in a languages-themed 
music quiz run by our very own Languages and International Prefects.  Difficult though it was, 
there was plenty of laughter and enjoyment.  
 
Our final activity was an International Dance session.  We were initially shaky, but soon fell into 
the rhythm of the music and were dancing away without a care in the world.  It was a lovely 
activity to end the day on and left happy memories circulating around our minds well into the 
night. 
 
Overall, Languages Day was a wonderful break from timetable and was loved by all.  Our 
thanks go to the wonderful Taster Session Teachers for teaching us new languages, Mr Philip 
Campagna and Mr Mike Rogers, our Languages Prefects, Daisy from óGirls Love Fitô, and last 
but not least the Languages Department and especially Mrs Ennew.  Without them, Languages 
Day would have never happened, so a big thank you to them all.  

(Amy Bullen and Ellen Drayton, Year 9) 



4   

 
ONWARDS  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
With the prospect of contributing towards science, I for one was enthusiastic about the day.  
Yet as someone pointed out to me, we had given our provisional consent meaning the exact 
nature of the experiment was still a mystery, so to what exactly we had agreed was not clear, 
but this only added to the excitement. 
 
The session was primarily orientated around us being given an array of  theoretical situations 
whereby we had to respond to what we would do in that situation.  The idea the study was 
based around was when we believe it is acceptable to lie, when it is morally justifiable in our 
eyes.  
 
For me, I was nervous.  It was my irrational belief that my answer would either prove or 
disprove the studyôs hypothesis and therefore I put maybe too much time into trying to produce 
an 100% accurate answer, as it was meant to be an óimpulseô decision.  To put this all into 
context, one situation we were given was as follows:  
 
óYour friend is having an interview with a teacher in order to get a good reference which she/he 
really needs to get a job in order to help pay the familyôs bills.  Yet during this interview, when 
the teacher briefly leaves the room, your friend accidentally knocks off the table the teacherôs 
precious and new phone and in the process, smashing the screen.  Knowing it will damage his/
her reference, your friend places the phone back on the table face down.  Your friend then 
leaves the room.  Knowing she wonôt be able to pay for it to be repaired what do you do?ô 
 
Well, this was hard and finding the desired outcome for me wasnôt really possible.  Yet I went 
on the logic of philosophy and weighed up the negatives and positives and in the process I 
came to the conclusion I would tell the truth.  This is where it becomes complex, as growing up 
I had learnt that telling the truth was the órightô thing to do; yet in this instance telling the truth 
meant that my friend risks getting a bad reference.  Perhaps it also comes down to my innate 
inability to lie.  When I do so, whenever and whatever the case, I feel bad.  I feel compelled to 
go back and tell the truth.  Yet this seemingly good moral compass doesnôt always work as this 
experiment shows ï telling the truth can also be a cause of distress.  We had to rate our 
satisfaction with our decision on a scale of one to ten.  Anyone looking over my shoulder would 
have seen the low rating I gave.  I was neither entirely happy nor comfortable with my decision. 
 
Having delved deep into my conscience and a look at right and wrong, the next stage of the 
day was slightly less intense.  We had two really interesting workshops.  One on attachment 
and one on the cognitive interview. 
 
Providing a strong insight into the types of attachment, including the work of John Bowlby and 
Mary Ainsworth, the attachment workshop asked us to look at our own key attachments. 
Although, you might argue,  at an age where relationships are beginning to form, there were 
still many people (including myself) who found that their mother was their key attachment 
figure. This was derived by a ranking task of the four most important people rated by 

Cont. 

PSYCHOLOGY 
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Importance in an array of situations. This was an interesting task, as typically attachment is 
something we think of in relation to young children, yet here was a clear example of its 
relevance to older adolescents too.  Bowlby proposed that attachment can be understood 
within an evolutionary context, in that the caregiver provides safety and security.  However, 
what was apparent at our stage as young adults is that it is psychological proximity we are 
seeking as opposed to physical proximity ï suggesting a developmental aspect to attachment. 
 
The cognitive interview workshop for me successfully demonstrated the extent to which 
psychological practices underpin police interviews.  I found it particularly interesting how the 
óchange of narrative orderô can actually be used to tell if the truth is being told in the sense 
when lying, people will rehearse a story.  Hence when asked to tell it in reverse, it will 
completely throw their pre-practised story and thus cause anxiety when they unsuccessfully try 
to recall the event backwards.  In relation to getting the interviewee to ensure they donôt miss 
out any information, the interviewer will ask the interviewee to óchange narrative perspectiveô 
which works by making the interviewee picture a new angle of the scene and thus potentially 
open up new clues which will aid retrieval.  This session highlighted just how flexible 
psychology is and applicable. 
 
This afternoon session has cemented my enthusiasm for psychology and, I hope I have been 
able to convey a little of what makes psychology so fascinating.  Psychology gives us a lens to 
see the world in a variety of ways taking in a broad range of perspectives from philosophy, 
biology and even physiology, giving us a rich understanding of everyday life and human 
behaviour. 
 

(Luke Essigman) 

PSYCHOLOGY cont. 

Keeping the Students Safe 
 
As you will know, for as long as I can remember, we have been 
practising and perfecting our fire evacuation procedures, but now in 
this rather uncertain world it seems only prudent to prepare for 
emergencies of a different kind.  However unlikely it is that we 
would face the threat of an intruder on site or an emergency in 
Salisbury, we have thought about our response in this situation.   
 
We are calling our preparations our óKeep safe: Stay safeô procedure and this has been 
discussed at length with staff and now also explained to the students.  We have installed 
a different alarm sound to distinguish it from the fire bell and students have heard this so 
they know what to expect.  In most scenarios, the safest place to be will be inside the 
classroom with the teacher, and we will communicate directly with them to let them know 
what is happening.  We have also talked to students about what they might do to make 
themselves safe if the sound was to be heard when they were not being directly 
supervised by a teacher at the time.  To reassure you, we have not done this in response 
to any particular information, but to be prepared should it be necessary in the future.    
 

(Mrs C Stammers) 

 


